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Agenda Item 9
Commissioners’ Meeting
Memo No 02/18

22 March 2018
CENTRAL SERVICES REPORT
Purpose

1. To advise Commissioners of developments within the FC’s Central Services and the progress made to achieve the key actions and priorities as set out in the Forestry Commission England (the Cross Border elements only) and Forest Research Corporate Plans 2017-18. 
Cross Border Activities and Corporate Plan Update
Resilience: Forest Biosecurity

We will protect our woodland resource and increase its resilience to pests and diseases so that our woodland continues to deliver a wide range of economic, social and environmental benefits.

2.
The Plant Health team is continuing to work with Defra colleagues on EU exit matters and engaging in workshops and meetings where cross-border issues are discussed with colleagues in devolved administrations and FCS. Through these meetings we have been able to share our thinking about our readiness to leave the EU and the effect that this would have on the operability of plant health and FRM legislation. Trade issues are discussed through Defra’s Plant Health Advisory forum which now has good representation from stakeholders from the forestry sector. As well as EU Exit planning, the team is also engaging with stakeholders over issues around implementation of the new EU plant health regulation in 2019. The first workshop to discuss the implications for internal passporting of timber and bark products was held in Edinburgh on 22 November and included representation from Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.

3.
Inspections of imported firewood have continued. Between 1 April and 30 November there were 1,249 notified consignments totalling 37,000 tonnes.   There have been 61 inspections to date with one non-compliant consignment (conifer kindling with bark) and 16 findings of low risk wood packing material which have all been destroyed. In the last quarter our inspectors will take a closer look at potentially higher risk ash firewood.
4.
By the end of the third quarter our inspectors had performed 2,588 inspections of 337,522m3 of controlled sawn wood imported into GB from third countries. 
Resilience: Climate Change and Economics

We will protect our woodland resource and increase its resilience to the impacts of climate change so that our woodlands continue to deliver a wide range of economic, social and environmental benefits.
5.
The economics team has written a summary of the first valuation set for air pollution removal by vegetation which was published by ONS in July 2017. The report details the value of air pollution removal of six pollutants by a range of vegetation types, including woodland, in terms of healthcare costs avoided. The total value of all pollutants removed by woodlands in 2015 was £736.4M, which is a significant figure, especially given the comparison of recreation at £794M. The full report can be found here. 
6.
We have continued to work on EU exit scenario analysis by looking at potential future trade arrangements. A document detailing the values of tariffs from the EU on forestry and wood products has been created. This explains the likely costs of tariff if the UK were to be subject to Most-Favoured-Nation (MFN) status with the EU post-EU exit (please note this is not government policy). The Most-Favoured Nation principle of the World Trade Organisation means that WTO member countries must provide the same tariff rate to all member states, unless they have a trade deal. In a "no-deal" outcome, the UK would be subject to these tariff rates with the EU. 
Standards and International
We will set the standards for sustainable forest management in the UK, within the framework of international agreements, and promote them domestically and internationally.
7.
DEFRA attended the Forest Europe Expert Level Meeting (ELM) on 28-29 November.  The main focus of the meeting was the presentation of the Co-Chairs Report on the future direction of the Forest Europe pan-European process which fully reflected and took on board UK interests.  Recommendations to explore future funding arrangements, maximising effectiveness and efficiency of structures and working modalities, enhancing communication, strengthening cooperation and enhancing the political relevance of Forest Europe were adopted.  The ELM agreed the dates for the much awaited Roundtable Meeting to consider the outstanding questions to follow up on the failed negotiation on a potential legally binding agreement on forests in Europe (LBA). The Roundtable meeting has now been postponed until September 2018.
8.
In UKWAS the main priority was to get UKWAS IV approved by Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) and this was done at the end of December. The other issue was to ensure a sustainable funding solution for UKWAS and we led the Board in putting forward recommendations at the September Steering Group meeting.  These were adopted and new contracts will be issued to UKWAS contractors in 2018.  
Evidence

We will ensure that there is a robust evidence base available to the forestry sector across the UK to underpin its policies and operational decisions.

9.
A new Forest Research report has been published providing the latest guidance on the integrated pest management of the insect Hylobius abietis. In doing so it draws on some of the key findings after 7 years of an ongoing programme of collaborative forest industry research on alternatives to the use of the insecticide cypermethrin for protecting trees from Hylobius damage. In addition, as a separate Appendix, it summarises knowledge and guidance on the safe use of the insecticide acetamiprid, which is increasingly being phased in across the UK forest industry as an alternative to cypermethrin. This report is freely available as a PDF at www.forestry.gov.uk/fr/hylobius. 
Forest Research Activities and Corporate Plan Update

10.
FR continues to progress its transition to its new standalone corporate arrangements for post-April 2019. It has an established Transition Programme Board which meets monthly to assess delivery against an agreed and detailed programme of work covering IT, HR, finance, governance and communications. 

11.
Scottish Cabinet Secretary Fergus Ewing visited NRS on 14 December and was positive about what he saw and the collaboration between FCS / FES and FR and the value in it. Mr Ewing also held a Q&A with staff during his visit. 
12.
Ms Hannah Blythyn, the Welsh Assembly Minister for Environment, and some of her officials visited NRS on 5 February for a private meeting with the Scottish Cabinet Secretary Mr Ewing and a tour of the station. There was considerable interest in the work on alternative species and timber quality.

13.
The FC’s Expert Committee on Forest Science issued their report on the External Review of Forest Research science. It is the first comprehensive science review of FR since December 2011 and is a quinquennial review that all government science and research bodies are subject to including those within the Defra family. It was primarily a science audit and provided a constructive and positive review which has been welcomed by staff. 

14.
FR is making good progress on its approved programme of Defra-funded estate capital work including the refurbished growth house and replacement glasshouse at NRS, the Molecular Lab refurbishment at NRS and, the replacement glasshouse at Alice Holt. We are working to ensure completion of all these projects by 31 March.

15.
The new Entomology and Pathology Quarantine Laboratory (EPQL) due for construction at Alice Holt is still being costed in detail by our project managers Mott MacDonald in association with some potential providers such as Wilmott Dixon. Early indications are that it will be a challenge to achieve our full aspirations for the £5M budget secured to date. Discussions and negotiations are ongoing. 

FR Science Priority: Protect Our Trees and Forests
16.
FR completed a Final Report on the Observatree Project for the EU (December 2017) highlighting the achievements of the project (including 230 volunteers trained, over 3000 sites surveyed, more than 1000 cases reported, a wide range of material developed and disseminated, and several awards received) - feedback is awaited. Partners have signed agreement to continue the collaboration into a Phase 2 without EU funding for an initial period of 3 years with FR providing the project management.  There will be a refresh of the volunteer network to improve geographic coverage and the number of organisations involved will also be expanded.  The Observatree website remains a source of much information about the work.

17.
FR staff attended the annual POnTE (Pest Organisms Threatening Europe) meeting in Palma de Mallorca (Spain) and presented work on the development of a detection method for Hymenoscyphus fraxineus on ash seeds and was involved in wider discussions of ash dieback and Xylella.
18.
FR produced an interactive survey for the PuRpOsE (Protecting Oak Ecosystems) project which will seek international expert views on horizon scanning of pests and diseases to oak.
FR Science Priority: Enhance Forest Ecosystem Resilience and Service Provision

19.
Defra have provided funds to FR this financial year to develop a Knowledge Review (in collaboration with leading scientists from other organisations) which will underpin the future priorities for funded research by the Action Oak partnership, and also funds to scope the potential for broader monitoring of tree health.
20.
FR’s Forest Mensuration, Modelling and Forecasting Group have made good progress on modelling tree height and developing the intermediate thinning algorithm for the same model. They have also validated soil carbon models and updated the annual report of GHG (Greenhouse Gas) forest fluxes for our ongoing contract which feeds into the UK Government Kyoto report.
FR Science Priority: Ensure Sustainable Management and Adaptation of our Forests to Climate Change

21.
The initial assessment of the Chalara resistance screening trials established at 14 locations in 2013 (over 155,000 trees from 15 different seed lots planted at 10 sites in East Anglia and 4 in Kent) is complete.  Results to date are that an average of around 2.5% of the 155,000 trees planted score a “5” (Tree alive and externally appears healthy).  These are the trees that are therefore most valuable as they could be most resilient to Chalara.  FR has reported these findings to Defra and is in discussion with them regarding future funding for possible grafting projects on the most valuable category 5 trees.

22.
By the start of December, FR had surveyed 1,290 hectares of forest land for the National Forest Inventory against an annual target of 1,500 hectares.

FR Science Priority: Publish Official Statistics and Effect Knowledge Exchange

23.
FR has received confirmation of OECD funding for a conference on emerald ash borer to be held in Austria later this year.

24.
FR presented a poster on future forest management pathways at a “Decision Making under Deep Uncertainty” workshop at Oxford University.
25.
The following Official Statistics were released in December, January and February:

· Woodland Carbon Code Statistics: Data to December 2017 (25 January)
· UK data submitted to international organisations, “European Forest Accounts: UK 2015 data” and “Joint Wood Energy Enquiry: 2015 data” (1 February)
· “UK Softwood Removals and Deliveries by Country, 2015-16” was released as experimental statistics on 8 February.  The release presents further analysis of annual statistics on UK wood production that were released in Forestry Statistics 2017.  The results are being released as experimental statistics in order to obtain feedback from users to assist in developing the methodology.

The timetable of scheduled publications is available here.
26.
The Expert Group on Timber & Trade Statistics (EGTTS) met on 23 November and the main items discussed were:

· Woodfuel statistics – the Group agreed to set up a sub-group to assist in securing a single set of robust woodfuel statistics, with a scoping paper identifying potential areas of further work to be developed for discussion at the next EGTTS meeting in April 2018;
· UK timber and trade statistics 2017 – Group reviewed questionnaires and agreed data to collect for calendar year 2017.
27.
FR staff attended the World Forum on Natural Capital in Edinburgh which was opened by Nicola Sturgeon who emphasised Scotland's continuing commitment to tackling climate change and its role in planting trees.  Useful networking included a contact from the European Investment Bank natural capital financing facility.
28.
FR staff attended the first council meeting at the Phytophthora Research Centre at Mendel University in Brno. 

29.
FR agreed work with the Glasgow & Clyde Valley Green Network Partnership with respect to ecological network analysis.  A pilot will be conducted for Glasgow City Region with the intention to roll this out across the rest of the GCV Region next financial year.  

30.
IFOS are continuing their work on the Forester Cloud Platform where the infrastructure is now in place for both Forester web and Geostore. The initial vector data load has completed and the raster data has been uploaded (Ordnance Survey data and Aerial photography) to enable further testing to be carried out.  Performance testing is complete from a range of district office/network scenarios.  Disaster recovery testing is complete.  The countries are currently undergoing gateway testing and, subject to successful conclusion, we will be in a position to schedule the go-live date with the countries. We are now focussing on operational readiness in February, assuming that countries complete gateway testing in a timely manner.  

31.
As Geostore is becoming increasingly tangible, IFOS are also aiming to increase communication with the Geostore user community.  This communication is fundamental in gaining understanding of user acceptance of the system and an important aspect of change management. 

32.
The National Forest Inventory (NFI) team arranged and facilitated three workshops on monitoring habitats (22 & 23 November, 9 February) with woodland ecological experts and deer experts.  This covered review and QA of NFI outputs and required report structures including:
· Deer damage data and distribution in first cycle of NFI Survey Analysis of second cycle data on deer presence, sighting, dung, tracks etc.
· Agreement reached on approach to 2018 Habitats Directive reporting.

33.
The IFOS NFI team undertook work on the reported timber shortages in South Scotland including; 
· A broad review of possible causes of timber shortage;
· A comparison of  clear felled areas (from Earth Observation data) to areas approved for felling via forest plans and felling licences to test whether lack of stands approved for felling are a bottleneck to supply; 

· An assessment of felling outside Forest Licensing systems;
· An assessment of current standing volume per age class using 2017 sample squares;
· A timber forecast for all forest plans in Scotland.

34.
The team used this information to brief FCS senior staff on timber supply issues and thus helped in preparing evidence for the Ministerial brief and Ministerial conference. 

35.
The NFI team prepared two papers on woodland cover assessment methodologies and one analysis of woodland cover by local authority to support Ian Gambles and the Defra SoS. 
36.
FR staff participated in a European Plant Protection Organisation expert working group on invasive bark and ambrosia beetles (via wood products).

37.
FR staff delivered stakeholder training at Cambridge University Botanical gardens for APHA as part of their biosecurity training day for members of the Plant Network. FR has also been invited to deliver a presentation and workshop at APHA’s annual technical training conference in the Cotswolds.

38.
FR staff attended a meeting with James Hutton Institute and Edinburgh University to discuss strands of work on woodland management and expansion, and identified some potential data sharing and method comparison for our projects.

39.
Demand for advisory visits on several cases relating to water and forestry remains high with recent involvement in site visits to Culloden, South Oxfordshire, Hamsterley, and Kintyre.
40.
FR staff will speak at the BiFOR, Earthwatch and Forest Ecology Group meeting in April on ‘Woodlands of the Future: connecting research, policy and management’.  
FR Business Priority: Grow Our Business

41.
The Horizon 2020 bid was successful and has secured funding. 
42.
An FR proposal relating to monitoring of peatland restoration to FES/SNH was successful.  We have signed an SLA for about £60k (including about £30k for monitoring equipment) over two years and will investigate the effects of peatland restoration on water quality focusing on aqueous carbon losses measured using novel continuous monitoring sensors at a site near Contin. 

43.
FR was successful in a bid to RBG Kew (Temperate House Activity Plan) to evaluate the impacts of their outreach and outdoor learning. The work fits into our wellbeing / behaviour portfolio of work and has a value of £40k over c.20 months.  FR is also involved in a bid with Linnaeus University Sweden to the Sodra research fund for a project on managing public/NGO/state/landowner conflicts in forestry.

44.
It is worth noting that the Scottish Government recently approved the creation of the Centre for Expertise in Plant Health at SASA (Science & Advice for Scottish Agriculture). FR are core members and in time there should be opportunities to benefit from calls for research and advice tailored to the needs of the Scottish Government and stakeholders.
45.
FR’s Gary Kerr has been appointed as a Member of the Scientific Advisory Board for the European Forest Institute for a 3 year period starting on 3 October 2017.
46.
It is also worth noting that FR’s technical development and other teams have so far delivered 15 soils courses over 32 delivery days with 179 delegates from FEE, FSE (107), FES, FCS (42), FR (7) and the private sector (23).  FR has also participated in specific professional training with colleagues in Northern Ireland regarding the establishment of sites that can be used to demonstrate and quantify the effects of continuous cover forest systems on forest production and management systems. 
Ways of Working

47.     Shared Services: Progress on establishing new corporate service arrangements for the countries and FR is ongoing and, as previously reported, is now anticipated to continue throughout 2018/19.  The next set of changes will take place around 1 April with England taking ‘lead responsibility’ for the delivery of their services from this point onwards.  In real terms this comprises new finance and payroll systems as well as beginning the transition of staff to a new IT desktop and Service Desk.  Scotland and FR are also due to begin testing new finance systems from 1 April ahead of moving to new systems in the latter half of the year.  The next few months will prove particularly challenging for the shared service teams as we balance the need to maintain current services, support the country and FR transition programmes and where possible release existing staff into new roles, particularly in Scotland.  The primary responsibility continues to be maintaining the existing business-as-usual services for as long as they are required.  Overall the work currently remains on track to complete by April 2019 with some residual closedown work stretching into the first few months of 2019/20.

48.     Cross-Border Functions: Last Autumn’s coordinated announcement by all three Ministers on the future arrangements for the provision of cross-border functions (CBF) including FR has provided the clarity required to make significant progress in developing new arrangements for 2019 and beyond.  An overarching MoU setting out how the three Governments and the Forestry Commissioners will continue to collaborate on the provision of CBF is in advanced draft form. One of the most significant challenges has been the financial arrangements required to trisect the existing £10.5M of Westminster funding and to then put in place provisions to ensure that the devolved functions remain properly funded whilst the collaborative arrangements are in place.  In order to facilitate an easier transfer, the line management of Plant Health is transferring to FC England on 1 April 2018.
Shared Services

Transition of FAS Services      

49.
We continue to work closely with colleagues in England, Scotland and Forest Research on the transition of systems and services including tax matters.  All staff in the finance area of Shared Services have been given a date for their transfer to Scotland or England or to leave the FC.  These plans have been formulated on the basis of the timescales for transition provided by the Countries/FR.
COSoP Transfer of FCS / FES to Scottish Government

50.
The Cabinet Secretary has announced the planned transfer of FCS and FES staff to Scottish Government as at 1 April 2019 under COSoP guidelines.  A FC working group has been established involving HR staff from Shared Services and FES to manage the process of transferring the staff and ensuring that FC meets its responsibilities as the Transferor under COSoP.  The FC working group is in regular dialogue with Scottish Government HR team who are responsible for meeting the responsibilities of the Transferee under COSoP.  An action plan has been developed which identifies the key tasks that must be completed prior to transfer.

NRW

51.
An invoice for £2,499,556 was issued to the Welsh Government and paid on 14 February 2018.  This sum is full and final settlement for liabilities due from NRW.  Approximately £880,000 will be used to offset the 2017/18 proportion of the bill.  The balance will be posted to deferred income and draw-down arrangements are in place for future financial years.

Shared Services Transition

52.
FC England will take ‘lead responsibility’ for finance and payroll services for England from 1 April.  This will include a number of services including Bill Pay, Banking, Sales Invoicing, Receipts, credit management etc.  Alongside this, responsibility for Tax and JEGS/Staff Inspection are both fully devolving.

53.
The 2016 round of RRA was successful in stabilising our critical staff requirements.  These arrangements come to an end in March and we are in the process of agreeing a new round for the coming year.  This will support BAU, transition and closedown with the period of lock-in tailored to the management requirements for each individual.

Silvan House Futures Project

54.
A project has been set up to look at the future options for Silvan House.  An options appraisal paper is being developed jointly with the SG, who have indicated an interest in retaining Silvan House.  The process will no doubt involve negotiations with SG and/or the landlord, but early indications are that a win-win solution is likely.  The main focus of our project is to secure a solution that minimises future liabilities to FC.
Legal and Corporate Project

55.
At their meeting on 18 October 2017 the EB reviewed and agreed the actions required during Phase II of the Legal and Corporate Project and their allocation to the component parts of the FC. 
56.
The EB reviewed progress at their meeting on 14 March 2018.  Progress is being made by each of the component parts of the FC and the next steps actions are proceeding as planned.

Jean Lindsay

Director Central Services
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